
EXECUTIVE BOARD SUB COMMITTEE 
 
At a meeting of the Executive Board Sub Committee on Thursday, 9 February 2012 in 
the The Board Room - Municipal Building, Widnes 
 
 

 
Present: Councillors Wharton (Chairman), Harris and Nelson  
 
Apologies for Absence: None  
 
Absence declared on Council business: None  
 
Officers present: M. Reaney, G. Ferguson, B. Dodd, J. Hughes, J. Hatton and 
K. Hall 
 
Also in attendance:  None 

 

 
 
 Action 

ES81 MINUTES  
  
  The Minutes of the meeting held on 26th January 

2012 were taken as read and signed as a correct record. 
 

   
 RESOURCES PORTFOLIO  
   
ES82 TREASURY MANAGEMENT 2011/12 3RD QTR 

OCTOBER-DECEMBER 
 

  
  The Sub-Committee considered a report which 

updated Members on the activities undertaken on the money 
market as required by the Treasury Management Policy.  
 
 The report provided supporting information on the 
economic background, economic forecast, short term rates, 
longer term rates, temporary borrowing/investments and 
new borrowing. It was noted that during the financial year to 
date, the Council had operated within the treasury limits and 
prudential indicators set out in the Council’s Treasury 
Management Strategy Statement and in compliance with the 
Council’s Treasury Management Practices. 
 
 RESOLVED: That the report be noted. 

 

   

ITEMS DEALT WITH  
UNDER POWERS AND DUTIES  

EXERCISABLE BY THE SUB-COMMITTEE 
 

 



 CHILDREN YOUNG PEOPLE AND FAMILIES 
PORTFOLIO 

 

   
ES83 PROCUREMENT OF THE LICENCE FOR THE SCHOOL 

INFORMATION MANAGEMENT SYSTEMS 
 

  
  The Sub Committee considered a report of the 

Strategic Director Children and Enterprise which requested 
that Standing Orders be waived to allow the purchase of the 
SIMs software licence from the existing supplier for the 
financial year 2012/13. The proposed waiver would allow 
time for the new Central Government Information 
Management and Learning Services Framework (IMLS) to 
be established in 2013/14.  
 
 Central Government were actively encouraging all 
local authorities to use the new IMLS Framework in order to 
conduct procurements in respect of 2013/14 contracts 
onwards. The framework was designed around educational 
requirements, to increase choice and competition enable 
legal procurements and drive best value for money. It would 
also avoid local authorities spending time and expense of 
running an OJEU competition.  
 
 RESOLVED: That Procurement Standing Order 
1.8.2(e) and 4.1 be waived in respect of the School 
Information Management System Licence (SIMs) thereby 
allowing the licence to be procured from the existing supplier 
for financial year April 2012 to March 2013.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Strategic Director 
Children and 
Enterprise 

   
 NEIGHBOURHOOD, LEISURE AND SPORT PORTFOLIO  
   
ES84 LEISURE AND RECREATION SERVICES SCALE OF 

CHARGES 
 

  
  The Sub-Committee received a report of the Strategic 

Director, Communities which set out the proposed 
admission charges for 2012/13 for the Council Libraries, The 
Kingsway Learning Centre, Leisure Centres, Parks and 
Playing Pitches, Halton Athletic Track, Community Centres, 
Bereavement Services, and The Brindley Arts Centre. 
 
 With regard to the Brindley charges for 2012/13, 
these were approved last year, however the following 
charges were proposed:- 
 
i) that the previous separate charging structure for 

Halton Community Groups is retained but with a 
10% discounted rate on the standard community 
hire rate. Costs for Halton groups would increase 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



modestly including costs to local dance schools; 
 

ii) charges for rehearsal time show increases to 
charges, this is because the days on which different 
hire rates apply have been changed to: - 
 

• Monday to Thursday, replacing Monday to 
Friday; 
 

• Friday and Saturday, replacing Saturday and 
Sunday; and 

 

• Sunday has been combined with the Bank 
Holiday rate to reflect more accurately the 
costs of operating on these days. 

 
 In respect of the athletics track, at the request of 
Wade Deacon High School, these charges would be held 
at last years prices. 
 
 Members were advised that the leisure card gave 
additional discounted admission charges to specific 
groups on casual admissions. Charges were discounted 
as a percentage of the full adult admission charge. The 
current percentage discount was 50% and was one of the 
most generous discount rates in the country. The 
purchase price of the card had also remained unchanged 
since the introduction of the card and needed to rise to 
reflect increased administrative costs. It was therefore 
recommended that: - 
 

i) the discount reduces to 40%; 
 

ii) the relevant Policy and Performance Board be 
requested to review the eligibility criteria for 
next year; and 

 

iii) the annual purchase price of the Halton Leisure 
Card rises from £2.00 to £4.00 

 
 It was also noted that library fines would increase 
for the late return of library books to 15p/day from 10p/day 
and to reduce the maximum fine from £4.00 to £2.00.  
 

 RESOLVED: That  
 

(1) the charges as proposed be approved; and 
 

(2)    the relevant Policy and Performance Board be 
requested to review the leisure card eligibility 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Strategic Director 
Communities 



criteria for 2013/14.  
   
ES85 SCHEDULE 12A OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 

1972 AND THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT (ACCESS TO 
INFORMATION) ACT 1985 

 

  
 The Board considered: 

 
(1) whether Members of the press and public should be 

excluded from the meeting of the Board during 
consideration of the following item of business in 
accordance with Sub-Section 4 of Section 100A of 
the Local Government Act 1972 because it was likely 
that, in view of the nature of the business to be 
considered, exempt information would be disclosed, 
being information defined in Section 100 (1) and 
paragraphs 3 and 5 of Schedule 12A of the Local 
Government Act 1972; and 

 
(2)  whether the disclosure of information was in the 

public interest, whether any relevant exemptions 
were applicable and whether, when applying the 
public interest test and exemptions, the public 
interest in maintaining the exemption outweighed that 
in disclosing the information. 

 
 RESOLVED: That as, in all the circumstances of the 
case, the public interest in maintaining the exemption 
outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information, 
members of the press and public be excluded from the 
meeting during consideration of the following items of 
business in accordance with Sub-Section 4 of Section 100A 
of the Local Government Act 1972 because it is likely that, 
in view of the nature of the business, exempt information will 
be disclosed, being information defined in Section 100 (1) 
and paragraphs 3 and 5 of Schedule 12A of the Local 
Government Act 1972. 

 

   
 PHYSICAL ENVIRONMENT PORTFOLIO  
   
ES86 DEBT WRITE OFF - ST HELENS CANAL REMEDIAL 

WORKS 
 

  
  The Sub Committee considered a report which 

sought approval to write off a debt of £164,930.56 which 
was associated with works adjacent to St Helens canal at 
Carter House Bridge. In June 2008 a hole appeared on 
Council owned land between the railway line and St Helens 
canal adjacent to Carter House Bridge at the bottom of Tan 
House Lane, Widnes. It became evident that water was 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



leaking from the canal through the masonry wall. 
Subsequently the canal was drained and it was established 
that the water was entering a United Utilities overflow drain. 
United Utilities repaired the pipe but did not accept that they 
were liable for anything other than that. Remedial works 
were carried out and funded from the maintenance budget 
2008/09. 
 
 RESOLVED: That Members agree to write off the 
debt from 2008 in the amount of £164,930.56 following legal 
advice.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Strategic Director 
Children and 
Enterprise 

   
 CHILDREN YOUNG PEOPLE AND FAMILIES 

PORTFOLIO 
 

   
ES87 POSITIVE YOUTH PROVISION WITHIN HALTON  
  
  This item was withdrawn.  
   
MINUTES ISSUED:   14th February 2012 
  
CALL IN: 21st February 2012 
  
Any matter decided by the Executive Board Sub Committee may 
be called in no later than 21st February 2012 
 
 

 

  
 
 

Meeting ended at 10.40 a.m. 


